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LSM registers negative growth of -2.28pc 
ISLAMABAD: The federal government said on Thursday that FY2019 has proved to be a hard 
year for Large Scale Manufacturing (LSM) as it recorded negative growth of -2.28 percent. 
 
According to Economic Survey, 2019-20, LSM sector was not able to withstand constrained 
economic environment triggered by exchange rate depreciation and contraction ary monetary 
and fiscal policies. The distress continued during the whole the current fiscal year, the LSM 
growth plunged to -5.4 percent during July-March FY2020 compared to -2.34 percent during 
last fiscal year. The major contributing sub-sectors such as Textile and Food, Beverages & 
Tobacco have experienced negative growth. Other sub-sectors such as Iron & Steel Products, 
Coke & Petroleum Products and Automobile growth have also turned negative during the 
period which dampened the overall growth of LSM. Year-on-year (YoY), LSM dived by -22.9 
percent in March 2020 as compared to -7.35 percent decline in March 2019. 
 
Month on month LSM behavior has exhibited random trajectory. Textile, the item with the 
heaviest weight, observed moderate growth up till Feb 2020 and witnessed a hefty decline in 
March 2020 due to supply disruptions. Second heavy weight item Food, Beverages & Tobacco 
witnessed a tremendous growth of 122 percent in Dec 2019 on account of sugar production. 
Coke & Petroleum products observed a major slump in Feb 2020, a 33 percent decline. Demand 
and supply bottlenecks have adversely hit the petroleum industry. Automobile, Non-metallic 
Mineral Products and Electronics have also showed mixed growth. Fertilizers, after a 
consecutive decline, have started showing some signs of recovery from Feb 2020. All 
manufacturing sectors except Fertilizers, have witnessed decline in Mar 2020 in the wake of 
business closures due to Covid-19 crisis. 
 
During FY2020, required fiscal and monetary adjustments, such as flexible exchange rate and 
austerity drive, were adopted to stabilize the economy. Nevertheless, external imbalances were 
eased to some extent but some short-term repercussions had to be confronted domestically, 
specifically by industrial sector. Pak rupee depreciated by 3.9 percent during Jul-Mar FY2020 
which increased the cost structure of industries in general, and particularly for those relying on 
imported raw materials. Further, policy rate was kept high to contain inflation which on the 
other hand discouraged investment. Subdued demand further hampered the overall 
production and performance of the industry. Certain sector specific issues also contributed to 
the decline in LSM. Automobile sector alone accounted for major portion of contraction in LSM. 
Its prices witnessed multiple upward revisions due to PKR depreciation which accounted for 
potential buyers refraining from making booking and purchases. The shift in power generation 
from furnace oil has reduced the fuel’s demand and affected the coke & petroleum industry 
output. Upward adjustment in electricity prices dented domestic steel producers’ margins. 
 
Textile sector has the highest weight of 20.91 in Quantum Index Manufacturing (QIM) thus 
having a significant impact on overall performance of LSM. Textile production declined by -
2.57 percent during Jul-Mar FY2020 against -0.17 percent in the same period last year. Major 
slump came from -2.96 percent decline in cotton yarn and -2.81 percent decline in cotton cloth, 
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both having a combined weight of 20.15 in textile sector. However, exports of textile grew by 
4.24 percent during the period under review. The mismatch between the LSM and export data 
sets is a welcome boost for the industry as it shows industry is regaining competitiveness after 
exchange rate adjustment. Further, the textile export data is relatively encouraging on account 
of its wide-ranging coverage than the LSM data as in addition to cotton yarn and fabrics, it also 
includes the higher value-added items like hosiery, knitwear, towels and readymade garments. 
 
Food Beverages and Tobacco has the second highest weight of 12.37 in QIM. During July-Mar 
FY2020 this sector decreased by -2.33 percent as compared to -3.59 percent dip during the 
same period last year. This is mainly due to decline in sugar and cigarettes production by -1.7 
and -31.4 percent, respectively. The primary reason for the decline in cigarettes is the 
significant jump in Federal Excise Duty (FED) and continued competition from counterfeits and 
smuggled alternatives. Although, sugar witnessed a sharp increase during Dec-Jan FY2020 due 
to favorable weather yet seasonality factor was linked for its decline. Therefore, this trend 
could not continue in subsequent months. However, cooking oil, vegetable ghee and wheat & 
grain milling grew by 9.38, 5.54 and 28.9 percent, respectively. 
 
Coke and Petroleum industry registered a double-digit contraction of -17.46 percent during 
Jul-Mar FY2020 as compared to -6.0 percent decline last year. 
 
Petroleum industry has been adversely affected from both demand and supply side. On supply 
front, shift in power generation away from furnace oil has reduced the fuel’s demand. Demand 
remained subdued due to higher end-consumer prices and reduction in commercial activities. 
Diesel and furnace oil production decreased by -18.8 percent and -17.5 percent respectively. 
 
Pace of contraction diminished in Pharmaceuticals and it registered -5.38 percent decline 
during Jul-Mar FY2020 as compared to -8.66 percent decline in the corresponding period. 
Similarly, Chemicals declined by -2.3 percent during Jul-Mar FY2020 as compared to -4.1 
percent last year. Automobile sector witnessed a steep decline of -36.5 percent during Jul-Mar 
FY2020 as compared to -7.56 percent fall in corresponding period. Major contributor to this 
dip is the passenger car segment due to its weight in LSM index. During the period under 
review, car production declined by -47.9 percent. While jeep production contracted by -42.7 
percent, buses by -28.8, trucks by -45.7, LCVs by -46.1, tractors by -37.9 and motor cycles by -
11.6 percent. The factors which impacted this sector remained currency depreciation, policy 
rate hikes, increase in FED from 2.5 percent to 7.5 percent against different vehicle categories 
and Additional Customs Duty (ACD) from 2 percent to 4 percent and 7 percent against tariff 
lines of 16 percent and 20 percent and above respectively. 
 
The pace of contraction of Iron & Steel production slowed down during Jul-Mar FY2020 as it 
declined by -7.96 percent as compared to -11.0 percent in the same period last year. The 
decline was more visible in Billets/Ingots which fell by -13.04 percent indicating the subdued 
construction activities mainly due to high financing cost. H/C R Sheets/ Strips/Coils/plates 
having the highest weight in iron & steel products declined by -4.15 percent. 
 
Low automobile production, upward adjustment in electricity prices, lower housing 
investment by public and private sector and rupee depreciation further dampened steel 
industry. Fertilizers recorded a growth of 5.81 percent during Jul-Mar FY2020 mainly on 
account of Nitrogenous Fertilizers which recorded a growth of 6.7 percent. The impetus came 
from small as well as large urea producers, who scaled up their operations. 


